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Central Milton Keynes Town Council

Meeting held on 11th December 2014
At Centrecom, 602 North Row, Central Milton Keynes
Present:
Rebecca Kurth (Chair)

Ken Baker 
Andre Brady (to item 10)
Hilarie Bowman 

Ramo Erdogan
Andrew Thomas (from item 5b)
Paul Cranfield (Clerk)
Apologies:
Linda Inoki 
In attendance:
Thomas Walker and one member of the public


Jon Muncaster (from item 5b)

	
	Minutes
	Actions

	1
	Apologies & Declarations of Interest
The Clerk noted that Councillor Inoki had given her apologies and that Councillor Thomas would be arriving late.

	

	
	Resident
At this juncture the resident present was invited to speak. 

He expressed concerns at the amount of poorly constructed extensions and conservatories being built on to houses on the south side of the parish. He noted that many of these appeared to have been completed without planning permission and building regulation compliance to accommodate multiple occupancy.

A councillor noted that building size can be increased by up to 10% without planning permission.

A discussion ensued on the way in which the HIMO register is maintained and a contact was provided at MKCouncil with whom the resident could speak with regard to the regulation of HIMOs and his particular issues. The Clerk to liaise with the resident to determine whether any progress has been made in the new year.


	PC

	2
	Ratification of Minutes of the Town Council meeting 

The minutes of the meeting of the Town Council on 13th November 2014 were agreed as a true record of the meeting and signed as such by the Chair, subject to the following amendment:-
Item 11:- amend ‘website’ to ‘digital library’

	

	3
	Matters Arising & Outstanding Items

The paper, as previously circulated, was noted.

Updates to the action sheet  were agreed, as follows:-

Item 047- response received and a date to be arranged, however, the change of Cabinet responsibilities may require the proposed meeting to be reviewed
Item 048- report back date agreed as 15 January 2015
Item 050- 3 requests to meet informally have not resulted in a response. Another email to be sent with a ‘cc’ to manager.
Item 051- to be closed
Item 058- to be closed
Item 059- to be closed
Item 060- to be closed

Item 061- to be closed

Item 062- to be closed

Item 063- to be closed

Item 064- to be closed

Item 065- to be closed


	

	4
	CMK Street Warden Update

The paper, as previously circulated, was noted.

Concerns were expressed with regard to two elements of the CMK Warden’s report, namely:-
a) The lack of any rolling reporting on the way in which landscaping requests are dealt with, which means that the monthly reporting of this element of the warden’s work lacks continuity and progress cannot be tracked.

b) The work which was agreed in meeting with residents’ groups leaders had not progressed as had been anticipated.

The Clerk to meet with the warden to discuss how to address these issues for the new year.


	PC/RH

	5a
	Projects Update
The paper, as previously circulated, was noted.
The Clerk noted that, with the resignation of the Projects Officer, there is a need for the Town Council to reconsider the manner in which the current projects are moved forward.

 
	

	5b
	Projects Proposals
The paper, as previously circulated, was noted.

The Clerk discussed the papers’ recommendations with the Town Council, and the outcomes of the discussions were as follows:-  
Project P14/001- Allotments
Project deferred
Project P14/002- Residents’ Questionnaire
The Communications Officer to progress.
Project P14/003- Campbell Park parking

The project is now closed, but there remain matters relating to Dalgin Place which were considered further. It was noted that Councillors Bowman and Kurth, together with a Dalgin Place resident, met with Sara Bailey to further consider the issues impacting upon parking in Dalgin Place. As a result of that meeting, the Chair proposed that the current position on regulated parking in Dalgin Place be amended and that the following note be sent to Sara Bailey:-

‘Whilst the Town Council remains of the opinion that the primary issues in respect of parking in Dalgin Place will not be addressed by a residents’ parking scheme, it has become clear that a secondary concern of residents would be addressed by such a scheme, specifically the impact of visitors attending events in Campbell Park on residents of the road. In light of this new information the Town Council now wishes to support the installation of a resident’s parking scheme in the area.’ 

At this juncture Councillor Thomas arrived.
A vote was taken on the above proposal, which was supported by 5 votes in favour and 1 abstention.
Jon Muncaster arrived at this juncture

Project P14/004- Adelphi Street footpath
Project to be taken forward by the CMK Warden. Councillor Bowman offered to support as required.

Project P14/005- Survey of existing residents’ groups
The Communications Officer to progress.

Project P14/006- Get together of residents’ groups organisers
Councillor Bowman to work with the CMK Warden.

Project P14/007- New residents’ groups
Project deferred. However, it was noted that support could be provided to residents wishing to establish such a group.

Project P14/008- S106 Community facilities
A discussion ensued with regard to the brief that would need to be provided to any individual who might take on the role of advisor on options for use of the current S106 monies.

Concerns were expressed that the project should retain focus on its initial brief of seeking to identify a suitable community use for the S106 monies and not be conflated with any desire to identify office premises. Assurances were provided by the working group that this would be the case.
The proposal, as stated in the paper, that the sum of £1500 be agreed as an honorarium to instruct an external advisor to undertake a review of the options available to the working group, delivering their report in time for the February Town Council meeting was agreed subject to the amendment that the brief for the work be circulated to all councillors and agreed before any action is taken to engage said advisor.

Project P14/009- JL car parking application
Noting that the leaflets to stores in the centre:mk and other business had not been undertaken, a discussion ensued on the way forward with regard to the Town Council’s response to the application.

The rationale behind contacting the stores in centre:mk was queried. It was noted that the aim of the exercise had been to establish that the Town Council was not against a multi storey car park, merely that the design and location was felt to be unsuitable. It was felt that it was important to establish this with the stores and to reinforce that the Town Council is very supportive of providing suitable solutions.

A vote was taken and it was agreed that the action would be proceeded with.

A further discussion followed, considering how the Town Council should respond once the case officer at MKCouncil releases her recommendations. After due consideration it was agreed that a letter with extracts from the Town Council’s objection and providing a synopsis of the Town Council’s position  be sent to all ward councillors should the officer find in favour of the application. If refusal is recommended it was agreed that no further action should be taken.

There then followed a discussion seeking to establish whether any further approaches should be made to the local press. A vote was taken and by a majority it was agreed not to provide any further input to the local press on this issue.

Concerns were expressed by a councillor in respect of the Terms of Reference of the Planning Committee. It was noted that terms of reference are subject to review at the AGM each year. 
Project P14/010- Notice boards

Project deferred.
Project P14/011- CMKTC Strategic Plan
Project to be developed by the Communications Officer in collaboration with the Chair and Clerk.

Concerns were raised that this project should not proceed apace when there are a number of other issues requiring addressing. The Chair noted the concern and confirmed that all that would be considered in the short term would be the potential impact that the plan would have on the budget for 2015-16. She acknowledged that following that work being completed the pace of further work could be flexed.
Project P14/012- Lantern workshops
Last workshop to take place on 12 December, after which the project is complete.


	PC

RK


	6
	SPD

The paper, as previously circulated, was noted.
It was agreed that the final submission be formulated and agreed by Councillors Thomas, Inoki and Kurth and that the document be forwarded to all councillors for reference.

	RK/AT/LI


	 7
	Finance paper

The amended paper, as tabled, was noted. 

	

	8
	Parking and Infrastructure Consultation

The paper, as previously circulated, was noted.

It was noted that there are currently two transport and parking consultations which impact on CMK available for comment. The consultation which was agreed by Cabinet has 3 main focusses:-
· Seeking to establish additional temporary car parking spaces

· Increasing parking charges

· Seeking to convert parking from highway to off street, proceeds from which can be treated differently

It was agreed that Councillor Kurth would work with the Communications Officer to respond to the consultation ahead of the submission date of 9 January 2015.

Councillor Thomas made reference to the second consultation, the Transport & Parking Strategy, copies of which were tabled at the meeting, noting that he would respond to this consultation but seeking input from any councillor. Councillor Bowman offered to input on the walking and cycling sections of the document.
It was noted that the Town Council welcomed the opportunity to be consulted on an informal basis on documents such as the SPD and parking consultation.


	RK

AT/HB

	9
	Quality Council

The paper, as previously circulated, was noted.


	

	10
	Open Green Spaces

The paper, as previously circulated, was noted.

It was noted that the document circulated is very complex and will require consideration.
The Town Council agreed that further work should be undertaken on the way in which the scheme is being applied elsewhere. Councillor Thomas noted that Fenny Stratford council had an application before MKCouncil.

Councillor Brady left the meeting at this juncture.

It was agreed that the Clerk should undertake a factfinding exercise, reporting back to the Town Council at its March meeting.


	PC

	11
	Cyclo Cross Event

The paper, as previously circulated, was agreed.

It was agreed that the Clerk write to MKCouncil requesting an investigation into the parking arrangements for the event and that the outcomes be advised accordingly. Additionally, the residents raising the issue should be advised that the matter is being pursued.

Councillors were keen to make the observation that the Town Council encourages events in Campbell Park, but these should not take place to the detriment of residents. 


	PC

	12
	Team Building event

The paper, as previously circulated, was noted.

The Clerk noted that the facilitator will seek to centre thinking around an inquiry into the behaviours of high performing teams, and the actions the Town Council will commit to take, individually and as a team, to develop the Town Council’ s team working and thereby its performance.
	

	13
	Items for Noting-Licensing requests
The papers, as previously circulated, were noted.

i)  Bannatyne’s-new licensing request
ii)  Grit Bin Assessments
iii)  Plan:Mk consultation response   
	

	14
	The meeting closed at 8.25pm

The next scheduled meeting will be held on Thursday 15th January at Centrecom 
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